
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, May 14, 2018, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, May 14, 2018.

           

PRESENT:
 Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, and Jim 



 Hillberry
                ABSENT:   Steve Miller, J.R. Gonzales       



                ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and 


 
Susanne Swearingen
Vice Chairman Lee called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes

Vice Chairman Lee asked for approval of the minutes of the April 9, 2018 board meeting. Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 9, 2018 meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Vice Chairman Lee asked for approval of the May 14, 2018 bills list totaling $1,397,932.42.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Don Richards made a motion to approve the bills as listed, contingent upon approval of Change Order #2 and Engineering Agreement #3, to be presented later in the meeting.  Second by Jim Mentock. AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Manager’s Report

· The last check from WWDC was not received/presumed lost in the mail. We are working with the state of Wyoming, submitting their paperwork to get a replacement check. Money was transferred from O&M to cover Wilson Brothers check; the transfer was for $250,000.

· He also reported that First Bank appears to have been calculating the interest on the perpetual fund incorrectly, with less interest/lower rate calculation being paid than was agreed upon. He has talked to them about correcting this and consulted James Seckman about the bookkeeping part of the anticipated correction.

(Craig Barsness left the meeting at 10:07 a.m.)
Public Comments

Vice Chairman Lee asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Update on Pipeline Relocation II project
· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that tie-ins will be done tonight and tomorrow night. The pipeline will be dewatered before the tie-ins. The pipeline will be refilled by 6 am on Wednesday, if not sooner, with the pipeline being out of service in the Lovell area for 2 nights and 1 day.
· Disinfection will begin Monday, May 21, if all goes well with the tie-ins.
· No official/written answer has been received from WYDOT regarding whether the old pipeline can be grouted and left in place or if it will be need to be removed.


Change Order #2
· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that Charge Order #2 includes the installation of eleven new welded tie-in joint restraints at Tie-in #1 and Tie-in #2. It also includes the potholing time needed.

· Also, additional cathodic protection is needed on the pipeline and includes the installation of new anode string beds to be placed near the Lovell SCB and also near the sugar house, to protect the remaining steel line from Tie-in #2 to the Lovell SCB.
· The cost of Change Order #2 is $88,996.50.
Engineering Agreement Amendment #3

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reviewed EAA #3, which covers the changes in the project’s cost of approximately $56,000.
· It is for the design on the tie-in joint restraints and design on the cathodic protection system modifications including work by Bill Spickelmire.

Jim Mentock made a motion to approved both Change Order #2 and Engineering Amendment #3, contingent upon our attorney’s approval of both documents. Second by Don Richards. AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

WAM-JPIC health insurance increase

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that premiums increased 6.5% for FY-2019, but because we dropped a tier of 5%, the net increase works out to about approximately 1.6%.

Proposed FY-2019 budget
· The Chief Pipeline Operator (CPO) noted that the proposed budget was included in this month’s board packets and is for informational purposes only; the board will approve the budget at the June board meeting.
· The CPO noted that this version of the proposed budget includes a 2.3% cost of living (COL) increase for salaries; that number, per the board’s practice, is the COL reported by Wyoming for 4th quarter 2017. The health insurance premium is also included. Wyoming Retirement System’s has also increased the contribution rate for employer/employee portions at 0.0025% for each of the next four years.

· There was brief discussion about the proposed budget. 

Executive session – personnel

At 10:26 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion to go into executive session to discuss a personnel matter. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

(At 10:26 a.m., Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Swearingen left the meeting.)

At 10:39 a.m., the board resumed its regular meeting.

(At 10:39 a.m., Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Swearingen returned to the meeting.)

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report. 

· Deaver has been a good customer this month with the multiple flushings they have done of their new line. Frannie also did their part with irrigating. 

· Water quality problems are starting to creep in as the run-off increases, increasing turbidity that must be treated for/removed.
· VOC testing was completed with results well with required limits. LT2/e-coli testing has continued to be non-detect until last week, when 1 colony showed up on the test. We are allowed to have 260 for the year. With spring run-off and heavy rains, this is the time of year we are most likely to have detectable e-coli levels.

· There was brief discussion of the air-vacs on the pipeline relocation line. The contractor should be ready for tie-ins within the next several days.

Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that Deaver’s project is nearly done. 

· The connections by their tank are complete and cleaned up. They just need to repair the fence. That should be done in July.
Manager’s Report, part two
· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that WYO-STAR interest for April was not posted yet; March’s interest rate was 1.3062%.
· Water use figures for April were down 2% over last April and down 1.1% for the fiscal year.

· The annual utility bbq is today after the meeting at noon.

Other Business

There was no other business to report.

At 10:50 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Don Richards.  AYE:  AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.


 
Attest:   

Chairman

Secretary

